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Introduction 
 
At last year's Annual General Meeting I spent some time describing the Bank's 
approach to corporate governance and some of the processes that the Board had in 
place to ensure that high standards of governance were followed in the Bank.  Since 
then corporate governance has come into sharper focus and become a matter of 
greater concern in the community.  It was for this reason that I devoted most of the 
Chairman's Statement in this year's Annual Report to corporate governance in the 
Bank. 
 
The Board of the Commonwealth Bank has consistently placed great importance on the 
governance of the Bank.  The Board believes good corporate governance is vital to the 
wellbeing of the corporation.  Good corporate governance establishes a culture with 
high level ethical and behavioural standards.  People who are attracted to these 
standards are attracted to an organisation that embodies them.  In a world where 
access to technology is mostly readily available to competing firms, the only source of 
sustainable competitive advantage is the quality and ability of the people who work in an 
organisation.  In this respect good corporate governance is integral to the Bank's 
strategy in the current and forecast environment.  In a difficult environment, people want 
to deal with companies they can trust and good corporate governance provides one of 
the best means of demonstrating this to the Bank's constituency; its customers, its 
shareholders, its employees and the community. 
 
Today, I would like to take the opportunity to talk to you in greater detail about the 
Bank's approach to corporate governance.  I would then like to outline how this carries 
through to the organisation's values, vision and business activities. 
 
Corporate Governance 
Board of Directors 
 
I would like to commence by giving a brief introduction of each of the Directors here 
today. 
To my right: 
Frank Swan, 
Fergus Ryan, 
Barbara Ward, 
Warwick Kent, 
John Hatton - Company Secretary, 
David Murray - CEO, 
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John Schubert-Deputy Chairman, 
Colin Galbraith, 
Reg Clairs, 
Ross Adler, 
and Tony Daniels. 
 
Many of you are familiar with our Board Members but may not be aware of some of the 
reasons for their inclusion on the Board of the Commonwealth Bank. 
 
At a high level, the Nominations Committee has developed a set of criteria for director 
appointments, which have been adopted by the Board.  The criteria set the objective of 
the Board as being as effective, and preferably more effective than the best boards in 
the comparable peer group.  These criteria, which are reviewed annually, ensure that 
any new appointee is able to contribute to the ongoing effectiveness of the Board, has 
the ability to exercise sound business judgment, to think strategically and has 
demonstrated leadership experience, high levels of professional skill and appropriate 
personal qualities.  The inclusion of Board members who have formerly been Managing 
Directors or Chief Executive Officers is an indication that the Commonwealth Bank 
Board has met these criteria.  All Board members have senior management experience.  
Ross Adler, Reg Clairs, John Schubert, Tony Daniels, Warwick Kent, Barbara 
Ward and I have all been CEOs or Managing Directors of other companies and David 
Murray is, of course, the CEO of the Bank. 
 
In addition to these broad criteria, an effective Board also requires specific skills 
established by an agreed protocol or adopted on an as needs basis to meet changing 
business requirements.  For example, Boards need specific accounting and financial 
management experience. Fergus Ryan, John Schubert, Warwick Kent and I all bring 
this specific expertise to the Board.  However, some years ago it was also necessary for 
the Board to bring in specific marketing expertise because of our raised focus on 
marketing.  Reg Clairs and Frank Swan have many years of experience in this area.  
As a financial institution, the Bank also requires expertise in the area of risk 
management.  Colin Galbraith and Warwick Kent have particular expertise in this 
field. 
 
A strong board needs contributions from individuals with a wide variety of skills.  To 
ensure that the Board remains effective it is critical that continuity is maintained via 
effective succession planning.  The Board of the Commonwealth Bank approaches 
succession on two levels.  We consider succession in terms of maintaining the overall 
skill mix of the Board both in terms of continuity and additional skills to meet the 
changing needs of the Bank.  We also need this continuity of skills on the four main 
Committees through which the Board operates. 
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The first of these is the Audit Committee, which consists entirely of non-Executive 
Directors, all of whom have familiarity with financial management and at least one has 
expertise in financial accounting and reporting. It is the policy of the Bank that the 
Chairman of the Bank is not permitted to be the Chairman of the Audit Committee.  
John Schubert, the current Chairman of the Audit Committee, has highly developed 
skills in financial and risk management as well as broad managerial experience 
culminating in his role as Managing Director of two major companies.  Fergus Ryan 
brings extensive experience in accounting, audit, finance and risk management gained 
through his thirty-three years in chartered accounting.  With twelve years experience in 
the transport and aviation industries, most recently as Chief Executive of an aviation 
services company, Barbara Ward has a depth of experience in finance, risk 
management and strategic policy.  Ross Adler has had a broad business background, 
most recently in the oil and gas industry, and brings these skills, along with a deep 
understanding of strategic positioning, project evaluation and planning. 
 
In addition to the Audit Committee, the Bank has three other Committees: the Risk 
Committee, Remuneration Committee and Nominations Committee. 
 
The Risk Committee oversees credit and market risks assumed by the Bank in the 
course of carrying on its business.  Current members of the Risk Committee are David 
Murray, Frank Swan, Colin Galbraith, Warwick Kent and myself.   
Warwick Kent brings expertise as both an Executive and Non Executive Director in the 
banking industry.  He was Managing Director and Chief Executive Officer of BankWest 
and had a long career with Westpac Banking Corporation. 
Frank Swan brings to the Risk Committee skills in marketing, distribution and 
manufacturing, and wide experience in brand development, research, strategic 
development and acquisitions.  
Colin Galbraith contributes his legal background as partner of Allens, Arthur Robinson, 
Lawyers, as well as his experience as a non-Executive director in the banking and funds 
management industry through his previous directorship of Colonial Limited. 
 
The Nominations Committee critically reviews the corporate governance procedures 
of the Bank and the composition and effectiveness of the Commonwealth Bank Board 
and the boards of the major wholly owned subsidiaries.  Members of the Nominations 
Committee are John Schubert, Frank Swan and myself. 
 
I would also like to mention briefly the members of the Remuneration Committee. 
Current members of the committee are myself as Chairman, Reg Clairs and Tony 
Daniels.  Reg Clairs brings to the Board extensive experience in retailing, branding and 
customer service.  Tony Daniels provides skills in company restructuring, and 
continuous performance improvement.  Both Reg and Tony have had broad practical 
experience during their successful executive careers.  Through our experience as 
CEO's and Non-Executive Board Memberships we have been exposed to a broad range 
of remuneration models. 
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The composition of the Board of Directors provides an excellent mix of judgement, 
experience and skill.  The particular expertise each director brings to the Board creates 
an integrated whole that works cohesively and has been able to demonstrate excellent 
results for shareholders. 
 
My statement in the annual report provides a comprehensive list of the Bank's corporate 
governance practices, including recent improvements which we announced on 21 
August this year at the time of our full year profit announcement.  I refer you to that 
statement commencing on page 1 of the Concise Annual Report. 
 
The Bank is at the forefront of best practice corporate governance. However, we 
recognise that corporate governance does not operate in isolation from the rest of the 
organisation.  It is, in fact, one of the critical ingredients of our strategy and it is 
expected that it will become even more important in the uncertain current and forecast 
environment.  
 
Vision, Values and Business Activities 
 
The main pre-occupation in the media and the proposals for legislation and regulation is 
largely on the conformance aspect of governance.  It is very important to keep in mind 
that corporate governance has two elements; performance and conformance.  While 
ensuring that appropriate policies, processes and practices are in place is a necessary 
prerequisite to satisfactorily meet conformance requirements, it is vital that the focus on 
conformance does not detract from the principal responsibility of the Board in respect of 
performance. 
 
We must not lose sight of the principal function of an enterprise, which is to undertake 
prudent risk-taking activities to: 
 
�� generate rewards for shareholders who invest their capital; 

�� provide goods and services of value to customers; and  

�� provide meaningful employment for employees; 
 
and to do so in a way that contributes to the welfare of the community. 
 
These statements sum up the objectives of the Bank and are taken into account in 
setting our ongoing strategy.  We fully appreciate that these objectives are mutually 
dependent and that, without satisfied customers, no business has a secure future. 
 
Our vision for the Bank is for it to be chosen and respected as an excellent provider of 
financial services and in doing so to earn trust by an uncompromising commitment to 
honesty and integrity.  
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The Bank's business goals are to build and maintain community respect and 
confidence. 
 
The Bank demands the highest standards of honesty and integrity from all its people 
and strong governance within the Bank.  However, we recognise that we have a 
responsibility to do more than simply maintain good governance practices.  We must 
conduct our activities in a manner that contributes to the community and, as a major 
provider of financial services, we must also ensure that our decisions assist in 
moderating, rather than exacerbating, volatility in economic activity levels.  The 
governance process guides our progress in this respect and leads to a relationship of 
integrity with our customers, shareholders and the community as a whole.  
 
Executive Remuneration 
 
Allied with the focus on corporate governance generally is the concern being expressed 
by some in the community in relation to executive remuneration.  The policy adopted by 
the Bank is to structure remuneration packages for executives so as to be competitive in 
the market, so that the Bank is able to recruit and retain capable executives.  As I said 
earlier, the only source of sustainable competitive advantage for any enterprise is the 
quality and capability of the people who comprise the organization.  In order to ensure 
that we are doing best for our shareholders we give priority to recruiting and developing 
our people. 
 
Because of the interest in the topic I would like to take a few minutes to describe the 
structure of the remuneration arrangements for executives of the Bank.  The 
remuneration package for the executives is made up of three components.  The first is a 
fixed amount, comprising the salary, superannuation, other benefits and fringe benefit 
tax payable to, or in respect of, the executive. 
 
The second component is the short term incentive plan.  Under this plan the potential 
amount which can be earned in a year is related on a formula basis to the first, that is, 
the fixed, component.  The ratio of potential short term incentive to fixed remuneration 
varies according to the level of the executive in the organization.  Targets are set for 
each executive at the beginning of the year.  Some of these targets are financial and 
others relate to performance in areas critical to the ongoing success of the Bank. These 
targets are tailored to the individual's responsibilities.  Some examples at senior levels 
are customer service levels, productivity improvement, market share, people 
management, and succession planning.  There is an overriding requirement that each 
Executive's actions and behaviour conforms with the values and culture of the 
organisation.  
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Achievement against target determines the actual amount disbursed under the plan 
each year.  The targets set are not easy to achieve.  During the last three years the 
highest percentage of potential short term incentive earned by a member of the senior 
executive team was 82% and payments ranged down to 60% of potential.  Last year the 
Chief Executive Officer earned 65% of the potential short term incentive available to 
him. 
 
Half of the short term incentive earned by each executive is paid to the executive in 
cash.  The other half is delivered to the executive in deferred fully paid shares which are 
purchased on market and charged against the profit and loss account.  Half of these 
shares are distributed to the executive one year later and the balance after two years. 
If the executive resigns prior to these dates the right to the shares lapses.   
 
The third component of the remuneration arrangements is the long term incentive plan, 
which is titled the Equity Reward Plan.  The potential benefit under this plan is, like the 
second component, also related on a formula basis to the fixed element of the 
executive's package.  In the two previous years, half of the reward was in the form of 
shares and half as options.  For the current year the potential benefit is totally in the 
form of shares, with options now being eliminated from the plan.  As advised in the 
Annual Report, shares and options previously allocated under the Equity Reward Plan 
will continue until they vest upon prescribed performance hurdles being met or they 
lapse.  Shares allocated to executives in the current year are also only transferred to 
them if the performance hurdles built into the plan are met. 
 
These hurdles are based on the Bank's performance in respect of total shareholder 
return as compared with that of competing institutions.  This is to align the interest of 
management with that of shareholders.  The number of shares that executives finally 
receive out of the initial allocation depends on how well the Bank performs in the period 
three to five years after the allocation is made.  If the Bank's Total Shareholder Return is 
equal to the average return of a peer group of financial services companies, 50% of the 
allocated shares will vest.  If the Bank's performance is equal to the 67th percentile of 
industry performance, 75% of the shares will be earned.  The total allocation will vest 
only if the Bank's performance exceeds the 75th percentile.  There is a linear scale to 
determine the number vesting between the 50, 67 and 75 points on the scale. 
If the Bank does not achieve the average return none of the shares originally allocated 
will vest and any rights to them will lapse. 
 
As advised in the Annual Report it is intended to expense the cost of incentives and the 
distribution of shares to employees against profits.  A basis of valuation will be adopted 
that reflects the conditional nature of the incentive benefits.  Obviously, when an 
accounting standard is developed we will adopt that standard. 
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I now wish to refer to a matter that has attracted some media attention since the Annual 
Report was issued.  Towards the end of the last financial year a bonus of $4.65 million 
was paid to the Managing Director.  This payment was in accordance with a contract 
entered into with Mr Murray in 1992 when he was appointed to the position of Managing 
Director, which provided that he would receive a payment of three times his base salary 
upon completion of ten years satisfactory performance in that position.  This bonus 
arrangement needs to be viewed in the context of the time at which it was entered into. 
 
At that time the Bank was 70% owned by the Commonwealth Government and the 
Managing Director's remuneration was constrained to a level well below that of the 
CEOs of the other major banks.  In addition, because of the constraints arising from the 
Government's ownership, the Bank was unable to offer Mr Murray any form of equity as 
part of a longer term incentive plan.  The Board took into account a number of factors in 
deciding to structure a payment to which Mr Murray would become entitled after a 
period of satisfactory service as Chief Executive Officer of the Bank.  The $4.65 million 
bonus payment relates to performance over a period of ten years and works out to be 
the equivalent of  $465,000 a year. 
 
In considering whether Mr Murray was deserving of this payment it is instructive to 
review the Bank's performance since his appointment.  The Bank's share price has 
risen from just over $7.00 to around $30.00 during that time.  The Bank's capitalisation 
has risen from $6 billion to around $40 billion.  Over the same period earnings per share 
have more than quadrupled and shareholders have received $10.51 per share in 
dividends.  These achievements were recognised in the Oliver Wyman global survey of 
shareholder returns from financial institutions.  This year the Bank was rated first out of 
the world's top 400 financial institutions in volatility-adjusted returns to shareholders 
over five years. 
 
The payment of the contracted bonus to  Mr Murray was disclosed in the report for the 
year in which it was made.  This is in accordance with what has been general practice in 
relation to the cash component of remuneration.  Where shares or options are made 
available to Executive Directors, prior approval of shareholders is obtained but this has 
not been a requirement or the practice where cash payments are made.  As we 
informed shareholders previously, Mr Murray entered into a new contract, effective from 
2 July last year.  This contract does not have a similar bonus payment. 
 
Special Resolution 
 
Later in the meeting you will be required to consider a resolution put forward by 159 
shareholders to modify the Bank's constitution in the form set out in the Appendix to the 
Notice convening this meeting.  As advised to you in my letter to shareholders, the 
Bank's Directors do not believe that such modifications to the Bank's constitution would 
be in the best interest of the Bank or of its shareholders. 
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The first point I would like to make is that, although the Bank is shown as a substantial 
shareholder in Gunns Limited, the firm referred to in the statement distributed to 
shareholders from the 159 shareholders, this shareholding is held on behalf of investors 
who invest their savings through the funds management business of the Bank.  The 
Bank does not own any shares in its own right. 
 
The Board of the Bank does not dictate to the Fund Managers how they should invest.  
They are required to act in the best interest of those who entrust their savings to them 
or according to the mandates that are given to them by investors and by trustees of 
superannuation funds.  They have a fiduciary duty to these investors.  For the Bank to 
impose constraints, apart from requiring them to act lawfully and with integrity in relation 
to their investing, would be to unreasonably restrict them and to impose the views of 
some investors on the actions of others who hold different views. 
 
I can understand that people can hold strong views in relation to woodchipping and 
certain other activities and do not wish to invest in Funds that invest any of their savings 
in these activities.  This is their right and they can choose to invest in specialised funds, 
that do not invest in the particular industries to which they object.  But this should not 
preclude others from having the opportunity to invest in companies that are acting within 
the law and carrying on legitimate businesses. 
 
If particular activities are to be restricted or outlawed then the appropriate avenue is 
through the parliamentary process.  Your Board does not believe that having one group 
impose its views on others through restrictions in the Bank's Constitution is the 
appropriate way to proceed. 
 
The statement distributed to shareholders refers to the Bank's policy in relation to 
environmental considerations in its own activities.  As stated in the circulated statement, 
the Bank does take seriously its concern about the environment and actively takes 
measures to make more efficient use of energy, water, paper and the general 
procurement of supplies so as to reduce the environmental impact of our business. 
 
The Bank adopts a prudent approach to lending, recognising its fiduciary responsibilities 
to shareholders, customers, employees and the community.  A major concern of the 
Bank in making a loan is to be reasonably satisfied that the borrower will be able to 
service the loan through the regular payment of interest and the repayment of principal 
as scheduled.   
This requires lending officers to have regard to any matters that may affect the risk of 
default and the size of loss given default.  Among these is any potential contingent 
liability or impediments arising from the activities of the potential borrower.  I can assure 
shareholders that a prudent approach is taken in these matters.  
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Educational fund 
 
When Colonial Mutual Life was demutualised, amounts attributable to unidentified 
beneficiaries were placed in a foundation.  Claimants to these funds had five years to 
establish claims which were to be satisfied out of the funds of the foundation. 
At the end of the five years half the remaining balance of the funds in the foundation are 
to be distributed to Colonial, now a subsidiary of the Bank, and the other half to remain 
as the corpus of the Colonial Foundation.  The Bank expects to receive about $70 
million after tax in December. 
 
The Board has decided to use these monies to establish a fund with the principal 
purpose of encouraging developments in education, including the development of 
financial skills for young Australians.  Further details of the fund will be announced 
closer to the time when the monies are to be received. 
 
Results 
 
Last year's earnings were a commendable $2,655 million, having been recorded in a 
strongly competitive environment. This result represented an increase of 11% compared 
with the result for the previous year.  
 
The Bank also continued its tradition of a high dividend payout ratio relative to its peers. 
The final dividend, paid in October, was 82 cents per share fully franked at 30%. 
This brought the total dividend for the year to $1.50, which represented an increase of 
10.3% on the prior year's dividend of $1.36 and an improvement in the payout ratio from 
75.5% in the previous year to 76.2%.  Over the year, cash earnings per share rose 
10.1% or 18 cents to $1.97.   
 
The Bank's lending portfolio remains soundly managed.  The annualised credit charge 
for bad debt in the second half of the year was less than the full year in 2000/2001, 
despite the current weakening in the overall economic outlook. 
 
The result was achieved despite volatility in global equity markets and higher credit 
losses during the first half of the year.  The strong banking result was achieved despite 
a slightly lower net interest margin, the funds management businesses grew strongly, 
while the life insurance business was negatively affected by poor returns from equity 
markets. 
Total assets held and funds under management grew by 6% to $327 billion. 
Return on total banking assets and funds under management was 0.8%. 
 
The result achieved also reflects the dedicated effort of the Bank's 38,000 staff, whose 
commitment to service was integral to the Bank's solid performance. 
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The Bank announced in August that, subject to the receipt of regulatory approvals, it 
intended to issue innovative hybrid capital securities to enable it to undertake a share 
buy-back of approximately $500 million.  The intention was to complete this capital 
management initiative by the end of this calendar year.  All necessary regulatory 
approvals have been received except for the rulings from the Australian Tax Office.  
When the tax rulings are received and subject to market conditions, we expect to be 
able to undertake these capital initiatives in the new calendar year. 
 
Outlook 
 
The uncertainty around the global economic outlook alluded to in the annual report has 
not changed.  Nor have the risks to the Australian economy, notwithstanding its 
relatively good economic performance. 
 
The Bank has reviewed its earnings outlook having regard to results for the first quarter 
and the trend of investment markets up to 30 October 2002.  Investment returns during 
the first quarter have been poor, and as a result returns on shareholders' funds in the 
life business have been well below the longer term expectations for this business.  In 
this environment, operating margins in the Life Insurance and Funds Management 
businesses have been flat.  While investment returns in October were better, significant 
volatility remains in the market. 
 
Profitability of the banking business is satisfactory.  Retail banking has achieved sound 
growth over the previous corresponding quarter. However, financial markets trading 
income has been weaker. 
 
In releasing the annual results, the Bank pointed out that the cost of various 
restructuring initiatives during 2002/03 would be expensed; ie they would not be the 
subject of a restructuring provision. The Bank also announced that all employee equity 
plan costs would be expensed.  In prior years part of these costs were expensed, 
depending upon the nature of the related plan. 
 
The combination of the restructuring costs and expensing the cost of employee equity 
arrangements will affect reported profitability during this half.  Otherwise, expenses are 
in line with expectations and the charge for bad and doubtful debts is running lower than 
in the prior corresponding period.  Credit quality remains sound. 
 
Given the poor performance in investment markets, together with the additional 
expenses mentioned above, the Bank's reported first half Net Profit After Tax (cash 
basis) is likely to be about that of the previous corresponding half year, but will be up 
after adjusting for costs of restructuring and the employee equity arrangements. 
 
The outlook for the full year will depend on the direction of investment markets and 
continuing growth in housing and business credit in Australia. 
With restructuring benefits beginning to emerge in the second half, the Bank expects 
modest growth in reported Net Profit After Tax (cash basis). 
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Directors do not anticipate any change to the Bank's dividend policy of continuing to 
maintain a relatively high payout ratio. 
 
Conclusion 
 
The Bank has endeavoured to undertake its activities  in a manner that contributes to 
the community.  We recognise that it will be important to maintain this approach in the 
increasingly uncertain times ahead.  The proper conduct of our activities is not only 
critical in terms of our position in the community, it is also integral to the Bank's strategy. 
We fully appreciate that companies that maintain their customers' trust will earn respect 
and loyalty from both customers and the community and our efforts are directed towards 
this.  At any time this is important but in the current uncertain economic climate, and 
with the increasing concern about the global economic outlook, it is critical.  We 
recognise that in an uncertain market, customers will be looking to deal with companies 
they can rely on and we are aiming to be responsive to this fact.  We know they will 
judge reliability by the interaction they have with our people, the services we can 
provide, the values we embody and the contribution we make to community confidence.  
And this is what underlies our strategy.   
 
I would now like to introduce the Group's Chief Executive Officer, Mr David Murray, who 
will report to you on the Bank's activities. 
 
 


